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MINUTES OF NZILA EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING
held on FRIDAY 22 MAY 2009

at D J SCOTT ASSOCIATES offices
21 Graham Street, Auckland City
Meeting opened 9.47am

Present: 
Dennis Scott, Grant Edge, Sally Peake, Chris Bentley, Rory Langbridge, Robin Rawson, Heidi Monks, Hannah Lewthwaite
Minute taker:  Melanie Whittaker

2
APOLOGIES

There were no apologies

3 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

It was agreed to postpone approving the minutes of the 2 April 2009 Executive meeting until the July meeting in order to properly review them.
4
MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES:

Other matters arising and action items from the previous meeting minutes were covered during portfolio officers’ reports.

5
OFFICERS’ REPORTS

5.1
PRESIDENT (Dennis)
Dennis formally welcomed everyone to the meeting.  It is going to be an exciting 2 years and looking forward to it.

Discussions ensued outlining the respective executive portfolios areas of responsibilities and undertakings.  Executive portfolios were then assigned as follows:
Vice-President; Treasurer; NZILA Documentation Records - Grant Edge

Honorary Secretary; Liaison with Professional Bodies; Environment & Legislation (shared portfolio) - Rory Langbridge

Environment & Legislation (shared portfolio); Documentation Practice Support; Associateship - Sally Peake

Accreditation; Education; Urban Design; CIC - Chris Bentley

Communications; Graduate Affairs; Student Affairs - Hannah Lewthwaite
CPD; Branch/Membership Liaison - Robin Rawson

Conference/Workshop Liaison; Awards - Heidi Monks
It was moved (Dennis/Chris) and Carried:  THAT the Executive Portfolio Holders as nominated be accepted.
Melanie to compile past Exec reports and provide same to new portfolio holders along with contact details of the past holder.

Action: Melanie

5.1.6
Liaison with Other Professional Bodies (Rory)
EDS Conference 8-9 June 2009, Auckland.  NZILA sponsoring $5,000

It was agreed that Sally Peake (Environment and Environmental Legislation portfolio holder) represents the Institute at the EDS conference.

Melanie to communicate with EDS regarding the fulfilment of our conference package.

Action: Melanie

Representation at Lindsay Gow (MfE) retirement dinner – 10 June 2009

Appropriate to ask Michael Hawes Wellington Branch Chair or his nominee.  That the price of the ticket be met be the Institute.
Action: Melanie

5.1.13
AILA discussions

Dennis and Chris reported on their meeting with AILA Exec representatives and their representation of NZILA at AILA’s Conference in Melbourne 7-9 May 2009.
They met with Mandy Rounsefell (AILA Incoming President) and Paul Costigan (AILA Executive Director) on Thursday which was very useful and productive.  Chris had previously been corresponding with Paul over accreditation.  Covered topics such as Accreditation, Accreditation Panel succession, NZILA Charter which they were interested in.  They were also interested in the draft membership review document which is very similar to their review document.

They also caught up with AILA’s past President Neil Hobbs who is meeting with Dennis next week in Auckland.
This was a valuable opportunity and very worthwhile going to re-establish contact with AILA Exec.

The meeting recognised the need to formalise reciprocal arrangements with AILA regarding attending respective conferences.

Action: Rory/Melanie
See Also In-Committee Minutes
5.1.18
Complaints

Establishment of a Disciplinary Committee – suggestion North Island/South Island based Committees.  Carry over to next meeting.  Figure in budget for review of complaints procedure.  Solicitor in Christchurch indicated the procedure needs review.  Constitution also needs appropriate review, look to it being a 2010 remit.

Action: Melanie agenda next meeting

Grant review of constitution

Re PI insurance for members to be compulsory (see Queenstown minutes) to be discussed next meeting

Action: Melanie agenda next meeting

Grant recommendation

5.2
HONORARY SECRETARY (Rory)
The agreement for services for Stage 2 Associate Process and Membership Review to be finalised.  Rory to review and it then be signed by the Institute and Julia Williams.
Action: Rory

5.2.13
NZILA Research Officer
It was moved (Robin/Chris) and Carried:  THAT we look into whether a policy is required for appointing members to various panels that represent the Institute and for the appointment of a “research officer/NPS writer” to ensure transparency and avoid any accusation of favouritism. 

Action: Rory

The appointment of same will tie into the policy and protocol document and branch protocols and the Sub-Committee documents 

There is a need to identify National Policy Statements (NPS) that are of special interest to the Institute and for the Institute to have representation by making a submission in the various areas of landscape architecture expertise.

Melanie to find out what the NPS are coming up and then we decide which ones are most pertinent to the Institute where the Institute should be represented.

Action: Melanie
It was agreed that to pay someone, an expert in their field, to be able to write an appropriate submission on behalf of the Institute is acceptable and desirable.
5.3
TREASURER (Grant)
Auditors have now completed their audit of the 2008 financials.  Westpac has taken something from current to investment account.  This can be accounted for but was picked up in the audit.  Auditor’s Certificate to come through and to be filed at Companies Office.

Action: Melanie

A brief summary of the current financial situation: 
$117,000 current account less $17,000 current expenses
$145,000 term invest

$10,500 saving account

$82,000 Conference account (once wrapped up may put some on term deposit).  Float required for 2010 Wellington Conference.

Credit or debit card requirement for use by Exec Officer.  Melanie to investigate with Grant and progress the obtaining of such a card.  Potentially look at similar on the conference and awards accounts also.  Esp Award Judges travel and accommodation costs.

Action: Melanie/Grant

5.3.8
Conference Finances
See also 5.5.14 2009 Workshop Queenstown

5.3.12
Signing Authority

It was moved (Grant/Dennis) and Carried: THAT Hannah be counter signatory to the accounts.
Action: Grant

5.4
DOCUMENTATION/NZILA RECORDS (Grant)
NZILA Documentation – split into Executive and business of Institute as opposed to Practice Support Documentation which Will and Sally have been doing.   (Peter Rough and Wayne Rimmer also on working group).

Grant to give explanation of the index numbering system.

Grant to distribute to all Exec the standard document used for reporting.
Action: Grant

Archives with Crown Security Christchurch.  All records have been retrieved from Lincoln, Grant Edge and Anita Fulton and now all at Crown Security.  A complete set of the early old journals may not be in archive.  Chris and Dennis said they have a few as part of their records it would be good to get a complete set, held centrally.

Grant to go through archive list and see what months are missing then see if we can “fill the gaps” from what Exec has available.

Action: Grant 
provide list at next meeting to identify “gaps” in archives
The NZILA Documentation Folder Volume I to be sent to:

Dennis

Rory

Robin

Sally

Action: Melanie

5.4.9
NZILA Operational Procedures and Protocols

In tandem with the Constitution is the Operational Procedures and Protocol Document.  Melanie to circulate to this exec as contains helpful information.  It be noted that it has yet to be updated with the past couple of years resolutions.

Action: Melanie

5.4.14
Sub-Committee Policies and Protocols
SubCommittees Protocols Document and checklist (document commenced by Sue Dick).  Needs to be finalised but is a working document.

Action: Grant/portfolio?

5.5
CONFERENCE/WORKSHOP (Heidi)

5.5.13
2013 NZILA/AILA IFLA World Congress - Auckland
Renee’s offer to prepare a report with recommendations, timeline etc for the hosting of the 2013 World Congress was accepted with gratitude.

Action: Heidi to convey to Renee

5.5.14
2009 Workshop Queenstown "The Big Picture"

Robin gave a wrap up report on the Queenstown presenting a spreadsheet showing an estimated $20,000 profit from the Workshop.  Robin said the committee had a bit of a nerve wracking beginning with low number of registrations but this came right with members seeming happy to pay late fee.
The meeting congratulated the Queenstown Committee on the success of the Workshop, the programme and camaraderie.  Style was fantastic and time for interaction was excellent.

It was moved (Dennis/Sally) and Carried:
THAT the Queenstown workshop figures be accepted as preliminary and the conference committee be congratulated on the success of the workshop both fiscally and also the general style of the workshop.
Action: Rory (Melanie) official thanks to Conf Committee
THAT the treasurer actions payment to the Southern Branch and Education Foundation Trust according to policy.

Action: Grant
5.5.16
2010 Conference Wellington

Report from 2010 Conference Committee tabled and discussed:

It was moved (Dennis/Heidi) and Carried:
THAT the Executive endorse the proposed theme and congratulate the Wellington Conference Committee on their planning to date.  Te Papa is the preferred venue.  The Executive pledge their support via the various Exec portfolios in order to assist the committee.  The Executive noted that the NZILA Resene Pride of Place Landscape Awards is to always be promoted in conjunction with the Conference.  In order to acknowledge the sponsorship requirements of Resene as principal sponsor of the Awards and the prestige and marketing opportunities of the Awards event it is essential that it be held as a dinner function.

THAT The treasurer to liaise with the conference committee to facilitate funding for the deposit.  The contract with various suppliers to be in the name of the Institute with appropriate signing rights given to the conference chair.

It was suggested that Heidi and Grant visit the Conference Committee in Wellington to meet with the committee to discuss various matters relating to the Conference and Awards.
Action: Heidi/Grant liaise with Conf Committee
Rory & Heidi liaise with the Planners re their conference (joint with Australian Planners Institute) the week before in Christchurch, with a view to establishing a young grads workshop. (Alluded to as being desirable by the NZPI.)
Action: Rory/Heidi

Formalise relationship in time with AILA for Conference invite.  Grant and Melanie to establish costs and put something in place.  See also 5.1.13 AILA discussions

Action: Grant/Rory/Melanie
5.6
GRADUATE AFFAIRS (Hannah)

Each branch has established or establishing a Young Landscape Architects Group.  Hannah will find out more about it and will liaise with Robin.

Action: Hannah

5.6.5
Graduate Information Pack

It was moved (Sally/Grant) and Carried:  THAT we proceed to do a reprint of 500 of the Graduate Booklet.

The following amendments were noted as being required:

1. Booklet to make note about ‘checking whether the course you are studying is accredited’ to be mentioned in both the Graduate and Student books.

2. Ted Smyth (no ‘e’) needs correction of spelling

Action: Hannah –corrections/addition
Grant arrange with printer

5.6.7
Graduate Mentor Scheme
Graduate mentoring – casual arrangement at the moment but is being revamped under the Membership Review.

5.8
IFLA LIAISON (IFLA Delegate Alan Titchener)
NZILA’s IFLA Delegate is Alan Titchener is representing the Institute at the IFLA APR conference in Korea in September and at the 46th IFLA World Congress in Brazil in October (where Dennis is also a key note speaker).
5.10
EDUCATION AND ACCREDITATION (Chris)

General discussion ensued regarding accreditation guidelines and course material etc.

It was agreed That the Institute is proactive in approaching the tertiary institutes regarding course content and seek a requirement that those that offer non-accredited master courses get their students to sign an acknowledgement that they are aware the course is either accredited or not and the implications of same.

The Accreditation Panel to be made aware of this request, via the Accreditation Portfolio Holder.

Action: Chris
Should the parchment record “NZILA Accredited” what is the differentiation between the MLA (check past minutes what the 2 year and 1 year MLA Lincoln distinction was supposed to be).

Action: Melanie/Chris
Part of the Membership Review suggests offering students first year free membership - this would also alert the student to the fact their course is or is not accredited (only free membership being given to those enrolled in NZILA accredited courses).

Chris has got a copy of the Accreditation Policy available upon request. The 5 year Accreditation Review term was set by Accreditation Panel.  Annual reports from the tertiary institutions are also required.

Action: Chris send Dennis Accreditation Policy

5.10.6
The Accreditation Panel

In Committee

5.11
CPD (Robin)
CPD event branch event suggestion – “Is Landscape Architecture Dead” example given of Norwegian conference with a dead body on their promotional material.  “What is unique and special about what landscape architects do and how does it fit with everyone else to assist with change to ensure we get the best outcomes” 

This was seen to be ideal debate format.   CPD and Branch Portfolio holder to take this further.

Action: Robin

5.12
BRANCH LIAISON (Robin)
5.12.19
Branch Job Descriptions and Protocols
Robin to familiarise and liaise with Jennifer (outgoing portfolio holder) and make contact with branches.
Action: Robin

5.13
COMMUNICATION (Hannah)
It was moved (Grant/Heidi) and Carried:  THAT we engage Kip Brook from Word of Mouth Media to prepare a press release announcing Dennis Scott as incoming President. (anticipate $450 for the release).

Action: Hannah

Melanie to prepare appropriate letters to relevant professional bodies/institutes introducing Dennis and relevant portfolio holders.

Action: Melanie
If required a media photo of Dennis be taken for retention for use for publicity purposes.

Action: Melanie
5.13.6
Insite/ Editor (Melanie)
It was agreed to give Insite a revamped look to coincide with the Incoming Executive.  A more website based look was suggested and agreed to.

Action: Melanie

Some revised content was discussed:

· What are the universities doing for research that can be communicated to members, ie master topics

· Melanie to work with Hannah to communicate with tertiary institutes, grads and students for content and wider promotion

· Jacqueline Bowring’s book in Guardian Weekly, Melancholy to be mentioned

· Send anything of small business nature to Rory first for approval before insertion to ensure is appropriate

Action: Hannah/Melanie

5.13.20
Landscape Architecture New Zealand magazine
The Editorial Panel’s report was tabled and appreciated.  Michael Barratt LANZ Editor to meet with Dennis for a profile for the mag.

Communications portfolio (Hannah) to liaise with Editorial panel to establish what is required in order to support them through this transition period.

It was agreed that it would be advantageous for Melanie to attend editorial panel meetings as a conduit between the Editorial Panel, members and Hannah.

Action: Melanie

Ask AGM if they are able to provide Landscape Architecture NZ magazine content digitally for archive purposes.

Action: Hannah
5.14
WEBSITE (Melanie)
Magazines received from around the world.  Incentive again Melanie to create one for “those posting on discussion board’ and use this as an incentive to post in the Discussion Board.

Action: Melanie
Finalise list of past Supreme Winners and Presidents and post on website.

Action: Melanie

5.15
AWARDS(Heidi)
Three main recommendations arising from the 2008 Awards were highlighted in the tabled report of the 2008 Awards Convenor (Heidi Monks).

Discussion ensued and it was agreed that the Awards portfolio holder to provide solutions to resolve these issues raised.

Heidi to review the actual expenses from 2008 and co-relate back to entry fee to see what the deficit was.

It was moved (Heidi/Grant) and Carried:  THAT Exec supports raising the Awards entry fee in order to more adequately cover the cost of running the awards programme.

For July meeting entry forms and costs to be tabled for acceptance.

Action: Heidi

The meeting noted that the Awards executive portfolio folder is distinctive from the Awards convenor/administrator.  Also ties in with the Conference portfolio.  The convenor/administrator is appointed by the Exec portfolio holder and the budget for this administration is to form part of the Awards budget.

5.16
REGISTRATION (Registrar Rachel de Lambert)
Nothing to report.
5.18
ENVIRONMENT AND ENVIRONMENTAL LEGISLATION (Rory & Sally)
5.18.12
MfE Issues

Yvonne Weeber’s email request of 1 May 2009 was tabled.

Discussion took place and the question was raised:
What is missing in terms of the role she can have in the review?

It was resolved to invite Yvonne to interview some LAs who are experienced in the areas she mentions.  NZILA to assist with identifying and suggesting names she can contact.

Further, advise Yvonne that the Institute is not on her list of “Members of the Committee Represent the following organisations” which is obviously an oversight and it would be good for the Institute to be mentioned on that list.

Melanie to respond to Yvonne as minuted.

Action: Melanie

5.18.18
NZILA Landscape Charter
It was noted that the 2009 AGM minutes with respect to the Landscape Charter are a correct record.

Sally/Rory to contact Brad, compose email to members asking for feedback, send to Melanie for sending to members.  Follow through with the establishment of the Review Group to process members recommendations and then to key stakeholders as per the AGM recommendations.

Action: Sally/Rory

5.20
NZILA EDUCATION FOUNDATION (Frank Boffa, Diane Menzies, Jan Woodhouse trustees)
5.20.6
2008 Landscape Planning Workshop

Visual Simulations Guideline Document – no formal response received back from Education Foundation to Renee’s letter of 20 February 2009.  Frank now back from overseas.  The Institute to invite Frank to Auckland to finalise the document and then the guidelines are ready for publication.

Action: Melanie
Planning Guidelines Document –Dennis volunteered to talk to Frank “is this version in circulation the final one”.

Action: Dennis

Meet with Frank to finalise both Visual Simulations and Planning Guideline Documents

Discuss copyright issues

Outcome of guidelines is to get consistency into the information that is provided to the courts.  These guidelines are to be provided to members with a covering practice note.
Who retains copyright?  It was agreed that the final document should have both the Education Foundation and NZILA’s logos on it and agreement to whom it is to be circulated to.

It was noted this is an unprecedented case as the Institute has not produced copyright documents before.

5.21
STUDENT AFFAIRS (Hannah)
5.21.3
Student Mentoring Scheme/Support Pack

Student booklet to link in with Graduate booklet. (Mention to check which courses are NZILA Accredited).

See also 5.6.5 Graduate Information Pack
Action: Hannah progress student book

Hannah and Melanie to liaise re establishing a student rep from each tertiary institute (their roles and responsibilities) and the correct contact for each tertiary institute.

University grad awards and student representative - sponsor winner to attend the conference alluded to in Mike’s report.

Action: Hannah/Melanie
Grant to give consideration whether this support of the student to attend conference covers just conference registration and travel/accommodation or just registration.

Action: Hannah

Action: Grant

5.22
CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY COUNCIL (Chris)
CIC – hold regular meetings which Chris attends if in Auckland.  New CIC president is the current president of the Property Council.  Strongly represented by BRANZ, Site Safe, NZ Green Building Council and those semi-government bodies.  Doesn’t feel particularly beneficial to NZILA.  There are links within CIC that are valuable and worthwhile to keep for information.

Last year they had State of the Nation dinner worthwhile going to this to be represented.
5.23
URBAN DESIGN (Chris)
It is desirable that the Institute make a submission on the Urban Design NPS later this year.

See also 5.2.13 NZILA Research Officer
Dennis advised he is the RMLA representative for Urban Design.

6.
DOCUMENTATION PRACTICE SUPPORT (Sally)
Documents were not ready immediately prior to AGM for distribution.

Peter Rough, Wayne Rimmer and Grant to look at meeting soon to endorse it ready for posting to the website preferably by end of June.

The ‘short term agreement’ could be isolated to post up first as part of the total package.

Action: Grant/Sally
1. arrange meeting with working group

2. Provide recommendation from the committee for next meeting as to the terms of use of the documents.

Discussion ensued on who can utilise the documents - who has the right to sign off the documents.  Use of trademark restricted to Registered members only.  This to be covered by practice note.  The benefit of membership is the benefit of inclusion.  Restriction and the onus of responsibility and protection of the Institute by misuse of Graduates to be discussed by committee.

7.
ASSOCIATE PROCESS AND MEMBERSHIP REVIEW (Julia Williams, Convenor)
Membership – non membership and why graduates aren’t joining was discussed.   Membership was seen as vital to one’s career path, an opportunity to network, interaction and communication.  
First year free membership a great initiative as part of the Membership Review.

The message needs to be communicated to graduating students:

“Joining the Institute is part of your career path - the only way to be recognised as a professional Landscape Architect is to belong to your Institute.”

8.
GENERAL BUSINESS
Melanie to contact Peter Kensington re progressing the establishment of the landscape assessment library.

Action: Melanie

A letter from Lincoln University, Neil Challenger, was tabled.  Various portfolio holders to contribute relevant response to issues raised within, and Melanie to formulate collective reply.

Action: Melanie

9.
NEXT MEETING
Friday 24 July 2009 – Wellington  (allow 9am 7pm to include social time with branch), (potential to have Dennis present his Brazil key note speech if finalised by then.)
Wednesday 18 November – Christchurch (prior to the commencement of the Lincoln 40th anniversary workshop and celebrations 19-22 November) (allow 9am 7pm to include social time with branch),
The meeting ended 5.23pm.
Certified as a true and accurate record.

President ...............................................................................
Date ...............................................
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